NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

LIFE INSURANCE & FINANCIAL PLANNING COMMITTEE

WESTON, FLORIDA

FEBRUARY 24, 2006

MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Life Insurance & Financial Planning Committee met at the Bonaventure Resort and Golden Door Spa in Weston, Florida, on Friday, February 24, 2006, at 2:00 p.m.

Rep. Larry Taylor of Texas, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:



Sen. Joseph Crisco, CT


Sen. Steven Geller, FL



Rep. Pat Patterson, FL


Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI


Rep. Fulton Sheen, MI



Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM


Assem. Will Barclay, NY



Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY



Rep. George Keiser, ND



Rep. Robert Godshall, PA



Rep. Tony Melio, PA



Rep. Gene Seaman, TX

Other legislators present were: 



Rep. Shirley Bowler, LA


Rep. Jim Marleau, MI



Sen. Pam Redfield, NE


Sen. Duane Mutch, ND


Rep. Frank Wald, ND



Rep. Brian P. Kennedy, RI


Rep. Mark Young, VT



Del. Harvey Morgan, VA

Also in attendance were:



Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director



Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director



Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education, 


Life, Health, and Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committees


MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 17, 2005, meeting in San Diego, California.

ANNUITIES: 
OVERVIEW OF ANNUITIES AND JURISDICTION ISSUES

John Gerni of the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) provided legislators with an ACLI guide that described the basics of annuities.  He said that annuities are important life insurance products because they offer the opportunity to receive income for life.  Mr. Gerni suggested that equity-indexed annuities are particularly interesting because they offer a floor on rates of return and that gains in excess of that floor are contingent on an index.    
North Dakota Insurance Commissioner Jim Poolman next addressed the Committee.  He said that fixed annuities are currently regulated by the states and predicted there would be a turf battle with regard to jurisdictional authority over variable and equity-indexed annuities.  He said that baseline consumer protections provided by the states are necessary for such annuities, and that he believed state insurance department control of the products is necessary.  He recognized equity-indexed annuities as the most complex annuity product.

Rep. Sheen said that equity-indexed annuities have provided people with an opportunity to be part of the market without negative risks.  Commissioner Poolman agreed and suggested that consumer protections contribute to the popularity of equity-indexed annuities. 

UPDATE ON SUITABILITY ISSUES

Commissioner Poolman gave a history of suitability issues over the past five years.  He said that the 2003 suitability standard for individual sales of annuities to persons 65 years of age and older developed by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) had required companies to create compliance programs with NAIC sale standards.  He questioned the purpose of an age limit for suitability standards.  He said that he recently suggested the NAIC change its 2003 model to expand suitability standards to annuity purchasers of all ages.    

Mr. Gerni commended Commissioner Poolman for his efforts regarding suitability standards.  He said that all consumers should have some protections and noted that many companies already have suitability standards in place and make disclosures to consumers.  He asked that states allow time for producers and insurers to comply with new regulations or standards and acknowledged the importance of uniformity.   Commissioner Poolman added that the NAIC model would protect consumers, producers, and companies from lawsuits.

Bill Anderson from the National Association of Insurance and Financial Advisors (NAIFA) expressed support for the amendment to the NAIC suitability model as well as the annuity disclosure model.   

THE UNDERSERVED LIFE INSURANCE MARKET

Mr. Gerni informed the Committee that the ACLI and NAIFA have been jointly working on a producer licensing project over the past year to evaluate the life insurance distribution system.  He said they have found problems that include a declining number of individuals covered by life insurance policies, a decrease in the number of producers, and an increase in the average age of producers.  He revealed a set of recommendations that represented the first time the ACLI and NAIFA had made public the results of their collaborative effort.   Mr. Gerni said the goals of the recommendations are to protect consumers and to encourage more people to sell life insurance.   

Mr. Anderson next discussed specific recommendations developed by the joint working group.  He said that the recommendations focus on pre-licensing education, improvements to producer licensing standards, development of life-only licenses, producer fingerprinting, workflows, and state-to-state relocation in order to allow easier transitions for producers.  

Rep. Bowler expressed concern about a fingerprint depository.  She said that America fingerprints criminals and should not be fingerprinting indiscriminately.  Mr. Anderson said that NAIFA supports the depository and noted that an agent would only provide fingerprints once.  

Rep. Taylor asked how life insurers have addressed the market, as the problem is always addressed from the supply side.  Mr. Gerni said that insurers have increased marketing efforts but admitted that no new efforts have been made to increase the number of agents.  Rep. Taylor suggested that people do not understand the importance of life insurance.

Scott Cipinko of the Life Insurers Council (LIC) stressed the importance of reciprocity regarding licensing.  He said it is near impossible in some states to transfer licenses.  Mr. Cipinko informed the Committee that the costs of transferring a license are huge, that it often takes months to get licensed in a new state, and that temporary licenses take too long to receive.  
LIFE INSURANCE AWARENESS MONTH

Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted unanimously to waive the 30-day deadline rule and consider a resolution, brought forward by Mr. Anderson, regarding life insurance awareness month.  
Among other things, Mr. Anderson said the resolution would announce NCOIL’s support for Life Insurance Awareness Month, scheduled for September 2006.  He said the purpose of the designation was to emphasize the importance life insurance.  He said he hoped the Committee could pass the resolution at the NCOIL Summer Meeting.  

PRINCIPLES-BASED APPROACH FOR LIFE INSURANCE RESERVES

Commissioner Poolman briefed the Committee on NAIC action regarding principles-based reserving.  He said the NAIC is seeking to change standard valuation laws from formulaic to principles-based.  He noted that under the formulaic approach to reserving, life insurers have redundant reserves because the reserve requirements have been set at too high a level.  

Rep. Wald pointed out that between 10 and 12 years ago the NAIC said companies were under-reserving.  He mentioned an NAIC measure known as XXX and commented that the NAIC was wrong then, it may be wrong today in suggesting reserves are too high.  Commissioner Poolman responded that XXX was fundamentally flawed. 

Scott Harrison of the Affordable Life Insurance Alliance (ALIA) told the Committee that the cost of life insurance is a fundamental factor discouraging people from purchasing coverage.  He said that bringing reserve levels within an appropriate range could lead to decreased prices.  

OTHER BUSINESS

REVIEW OF MODEL LAWS, AS PER BYLAWS

Due to time constraints, the Committee voted unanimously to defer review of the NCOIL Insurance Compliance Self-Evaluative Privilege and NCOIL Secondary Addressee Model Acts until the NCOIL Summer Meeting in July.

Mr. Humphreys said the Insurance Compliance Self-Evaluative Privilege model would encourage insurance companies to conduct audits of their compliance programs and management systems, and protect the confidentiality of communication relating to such audits.  He said the Secondary Addressee model would protect individuals 64 and older from policy lapse by requiring insurers to contact a specified secondary addressee, if one has been designated, before expiring a policy.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.
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